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April 11, 2006 
  
  
His Excellency President Kirsan Ilyumzhinov: 
  
In reference to the email we received dated April 3, 2006, I am writing to you in regards to the as-of-yet 
uncounted Category XVII and XI Karabakh International Tournaments held in October 2005. 
  
As you mentioned, by virtue of our request, the current FIDE leadership is prepared to include this outstanding 
issue in the General Assembly agenda. To be honest and with all due respect, we feel that this issue should be 
included in the agenda regardless of our request.  The current situation is the following: several of the world’s 
top players successfully participated in a very high level international tournament, held according to all chess 
rules, in a transparent and proper atmosphere in Stepanakert in 2005.  There was a high level of international 
coverage in dozens of western newspapers, countless websites, and the official trilingual homepage 
www.karabakh2005.com which has received over 80,000 visits to date.  In every respect, it was a successful 
tournament: hard fought games, positive media attention, festive atmosphere, simultaneous matches played by 
the GMs against schoolchildren.  The only sad repercussion of the event has been the pressure by forces which 
wish to undermine all the ideals that FIDE should stand for.  As indicated in our previous correspondence, 
racist invective has no place in chess. 
  
Tournaments such as the Karabakh 2005 event should be cherished by all.  Events held anywhere in the world 
should be cherished which succeed in: popularizing the game of chess, raising funds and corporate 
sponsorship, creating necessary conditions befitting the top players in the game, including simultaneous 
matches against local young fans and students of the game, hosting the top players from a dozen countries.  
These are all the benchmarks we should all aim to achieve in organizing chess tournaments. Indifference to 
solving the problems artificially attached to such tournaments is not in the best interest of the game of chess.  
We feel a moral obligation to see these games counted official and the problem corrected in a just and moral 
manner.  We share the opinion of many that the leadership of FIDE should solve problems like this on 
principles of morality, justice, and what is right for chess. 
  
The outcry from the participants, representatives of the media, and from respective national chess federation 
leaders includes bewilderment, disappointment, and anger.  These negative feelings of course do not reflect 
positively on the chess world, the overall atmosphere, and most specifically, on FIDE itself.  In addition to its 
main responsibility to promote chess here in Armenia, the Armenian Federation is also committed to 
promoting chess worldwide.  We see chess as a game without borders, and a game which can transcend any of 
the world’s problems.  We believe in the right of players to play chess freely and for organizers to provide fans 
around the world with professionally organized tournaments. 
  
We look forward to hearing voices of reason and morality during the upcoming Congress, from the leadership, 
from the participants’ countries, and from all those who aspire toward a better future. 
  
With optimism and in the name of fairness, 
  
Serge Sargsyan 
  
President, Armenian Chess Federation 



 


